
STAPLE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of Ordinary Council Meeting, Wednesday 14th February 2018
Staple Village Hall

Present:
Cllr Bartlett (in the Chair)



Cllr Mrs Coulson


Cllr Facey

Cllr Kirk
District Councillor Conolly
Clerk to the Council Miss L Fidler


16 members of the public
1. APOLOGIES
Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Brooman and Cllr Mrs Bennett due to family commitments and Cllr McCollum due to a work commitment.    
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Cllr Bartlett declared an other significant interest in item 8(iii): matters relating to the site on which the Rural Housing Scheme is proposed, as this site is owned by a close family member.

3. MINUTES

The Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting, held on 10th January 2018, were received, approved and signed.  
4. DOVER DISTRICT COUNCIL & KENT COUNTY COUNCIL
Cllr Conolly reported the following updates:

(i) Enforcement:  A protocol is being developed which will allow town and parish councils to be kept informed on enforcement cases once an issue has been recognised and a reference number allocated.  The communication will be on a periodic basis or when there is a development in the case.  Enforcement is being transferred out of Planning in a new management structure.

Two of the travellers on the Westmarsh site were prosecuted for failure to observe the Stop notice and each fined around £2000.  Warrants have been issued for four others.  The main application case will be heard by an Inspector on February 27th.

(ii)  Civica:  East Kent Services have done an excellent job in recent years in cutting costs for their three ‘owner’ councils; Dover, Canterbury and Thanet, but have reached the point where significantly more money would have to be made available by the councils or there would have to be many redundancies and reductions in service levels.  After a long period of investigation and negotiation we have contracted with Civica for them to take over all EKS’s services except IT and HR.  Civica is a multinational company and currently works on behalf of two councils in the UK.  We have visited these two councils and talked with management, members and union reps, all of whom are very positive about Civica’s work.  EKS staff have transferred under TUPE to Civica, there are no redundancies and there will be a minimum annual saving to DDC of £250K, with the realistic prospect of more.

(iii) Budget:  At the end of Quarter 2 we were looking at the possibility of a £700K overspend in the current year because of the spike in homelessness referrals.  That issue is being addressed, the numbers have started to come down and there have been other favourable movements which make the latest forecast more palatable with a £120K deficit.  For 2018/19 we expect to see a small surplus despite maintaining service levels and holding the Council Tax increase below 3%.  As well as the Civica benefit, we expect to generate £750K from our revised Treasury Management policy and £650K from our property investments.  The DDC Council Tax remains the lowest in East Kent.  The Medium Term Financial Plan shows either a small surplus or small deficit over the following three years.

(iv) The Local Government Boundary Commission for England has accepted DDC’s recommendation that member numbers should be reduced from 45 to 32 for the May 2019 elections.  The Commission will now start consultations with stakeholders, including town and parish councils.
(v) The Cabinet has decided to introduce Sunday parking charges for some car parks in the district.  The objective is to prevent the ‘blocking’ of car parks by long term parkers so that visitors and shoppers may more easily find space.  Unsurprisingly this has not proved universally popular.  The plan is now out to consultation while we further investigate the degree of ‘churn’ in the car parks affected.

(vi) The St James development is close to opening though there has been a delay because of contract issues relating to the power supply.  The six screen cinema and hotel are scheduled to open by the end of the month, with major retailers and restaurants opening around Easter.  It will be important that we use this opportunity to regenerate the ‘Old Town’ area adjacent to the new development as this has been suffering in recent years.

(vii) Bus Rapid Transport Scheme: the Government has announced a £15.8 million grant for the development of a Bus Rapid Transport Scheme.  This is planned to link the new housing at the Connaught Barracks site in Whitfield with its shops, leisure centre and businesses, the St James shopping and leisure area, the Old Town and Dover Priory station without using existing roads and will allow residents on the fringes of the town to get to the station quickly in order to catch the fast trains to London.
5. PUBLIC RIGHT TO SPEAK
(i) Cllr Conolly was asked where residents are now advised to park their cars in order to access public transport.  Cllr Conolly confirmed that he did not know, but would be happy to help the campaign group that has been set up to tackle the lack of public transport.  Other matters relating to the bus service are recorded under  Minute 6.
(ii) A number of concerns were raised regarding the planning application for Warren House, Minute 8(i).  
6. PUBLIC TRANSPORT
Mrs S Facey reported on the meeting held on 11th February of the community action group to reinstate a bus service through Staple.  It was agreed to have groups to look into: Procedures (identify weaknesses and omissions in the change process that removed the bus service through Staple); Pressures (identify stakeholders and opinion formers, and to attempt to influence their opinion); Press (engage with media channels and inform them of the community action group, and to distribute information to stakeholders); Finance (identify suitable banking facilities for the community group).  At the meeting an extensive list of stakeholders was identified. Mrs. Facey emphasised the need to provide a service that served all members of the community rather than a limited “shopper” service.
Mrs Facey was congratulated on her hard work thus far, the meeting was attended by over 50 residents and an additional 20 people made contact to support the group but were unable to attend the meeting.  The Clerk confirmed that if the group is going to be independent of the Council a grant application form will need to be completed to apply for funding.  It was suggested that legal advice should be sought and a law student who was present volunteered to look into whether any relevant case law exists.  
Mr M Barden also volunteered to communicate with Regent Coaches, which runs the shopper bus, to find out under what grounds they would increase their service; in case the campaign to change Stagecoaches timetable is not successful.

The Clerk also read out a response from Cllr Paul Carter, Leader at KCC, in response to the Council’s concerns about safeguarding.  Cllr Carter had sympathised with difficulties experienced by local residents since the bus service has been withdrawn, but stated that this does not constitute a safeguarding matter or a reason to question Stagecoaches PSV Licence.  The Clerk read out the Council’s response to Cllr Carter in which these arguments were refuted.  A response from Cllr Carter is now awaited.
RESOLUTION: the Council fully supports the work of Mrs Facey and the campaign group.  Whilst also believing that a plan B (Mr Barden’s correspondence with Regents Coaches) is a good idea.  The Council will continue in its correspondence with KCC.
7. POLICE REPORT 
The Clerk reported that public can now report crimes and incidents as well as non-injury road traffic Collins online directly through the Kent Police website, www.kent.police.uk.  Once a report is made online the user will receive a unique reference number and a return email confirming receipt.  The overall aim is to provide another choice for how the public can report crime or incidents as well at try and reduce the number of people calling 101 on non-urgent issues that could easily be dealt with through digital contact.
8. PLANNING

(i) Planning application DOV/18/00110 | Outline application for the erection of four dwellings (appearance, landscape, layout and scale to be reserved) | Land at Warren House, Buckland Lane, Staple, CT3 1JY.

RESOLUTION: to recommend refusal based on the following concerns:

a) There is already a significant water pressure problem on Buckland Lane and this development would be detrimental to the water service at nearby properties.

b) Buckland Lane already has safety concerns, particularly since the removal of the bus service, which is particularly dangerous for pedestrians with buggies and young children walking to the pre-school.  The Council cannot envisage anyway that a safe driveway to the proposed development could be built.  In conjunction with access problems safe parking would also be difficult to arrange.  
(ii) To receive an update from Cllr McCollum in relation to the proposed Neighbourhood Development Plan.

RESOLUTION:  In the absence of Cllr McCollum this matter was deferred until the March Council Meeting.
(iii) The Clerk read out the following update from Alison Thompson, Senior Regional Development Manager at English Rural Housing Association following the public drop-in information event that was held on the 5th February to discuss the Rural Housing Scheme: “ It [the meeting] was attended by around 45 people, who seemed pleased to have an opportunity to make comments on the proposal.  We received sixteen comments on the night and many more people took forms with them to either post or email to back English Rural.  Of the 16 received to date, 12 were in support, two against and two making more general comments.

“We [ERHA] also gave out a number of registration of interest forms to those wishing to be considered for affordable homes – they have been asked to return the completed forms to English Rural as soon as possible.  I will let you have a full report of the comments and numbers of interested applicants in time for your March meeting.  In the meantime if Councillors have any queries please do not hesitate to contact me”.

RESOLUTION: This information was noted.
(iv) Councillors considered what response was required to arc4’s Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Assessment studies. The Clerk confirmed that this will be a standard matter that all district & borough councils will need to have a plan for.
RESOLUTION: The Clerk will complete the questionnaire and stated that the Parish does not have any areas suitable for Gypsy and Traveller accommodation or services.
9. FINANCE
(i) The Clerk presented a series of invoices totalling £343.05 for consideration.
RESOLUTION: that the schedule of payments be approved.
10. FOOTPATHS REPORT

Cllr Mrs Coulson reported that the footpaths are in a poor state at the moment, however this is to be expected at this time of the year.  A resident has reported that a gate has been installed across a footpath and Cllr Mrs Coulson is awaiting further information about the location so that the matter can be investigated.
11. HIGHWAYS AND TRANSPORTATION

Cllr Bartlett confirmed that the ‘Unsuitable for Heavy Goods Vehicle’ signs will be installed soon.
Councillors received and considered the latest Speed Indicating Device from Mr Rothschild, the ‘highlights’ of which are:
(i) Nothing much different to any other months.  

(ii) Most cars are speeding and they speed most on Durlock Road.  

(iii)Durlock recorded a 90mph record at 12:50 on Saturday 2nd December beating even the 
previous Shatterling  best.  

(iv)Statistics month by month and day by day are pretty consistent. Even weekends are 

similar to week‐days without the peaks as marked. There is little change from any other months.
RESOLUTION: representatives from Kent Police will be invited to talk at the Annual Parish Meeting about introducing a Speed Watch Scheme in the Parish, representatives from neighbouring parishes who already undertake a Speed Watch Scheme will also be invited to talk.

2)  MostcarsarespeedingandtheyspeedmostonDurlockRoad.
3)  Durlockrecordeda90mphrecordat12:50onSaturday2
nd

DecemberbeatingeventhepreviousShatterling
best.

4)  Statisticsmonthbymonthanddaybydayareprettyconsistent.Evenweek‐endsaresimilartoweek‐days
withoutthepeaksasmarked.
12. VILLAGE HALL & RECREATION GROUND
Cllr Kirk reported that the contractor believes that the roof leak stems from rain being pushed under the flashings by the wind.  The contractor is going lift and replace the flashings without charge.  Minor maintenance continues and new bookings are coming in at a steady rate.

13. ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

The guest speaker for the Annual Parish Meeting on 11th April at 7.30pm was agreed (as per Minute Item 11).  
14. CORRESPONDENCE

A local resident had raised with Cllr Mrs Coulson whether a volunteer drive scheme could be arranged to drive school children to and from their buses.  
RESOLUTION: It was agreed that due to the liability and safeguarding issues surrounding such a proposal the Council would not take forward such an idea.  As an aside it was agreed that all school children should be encouraged to wear hi-viz vests and any parents who cannot afford safety tops should contact the Council for assistance. 
15. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of Staple Parish Council will be held on Wednesday 14th March 2018 at 7.30pm in Staple Village Hall.  

The meeting was closed by Cllr Bartlett at 20:53hrs 

Approved: . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .   (Chairman)

